MINUTES OF DYFFRYN ARDUDWY AND TALYBONT COMMUNITY COUNCIL MEETING HELD AT THE COMMUNITY CENTRE, DYFFRYN ARDUDWY AT  7.00 P.M. ON  2.9.25
9.1  APOLOGIES
Cllrs. Edward Griffiths, Deilwen Anderson, Evan Owen, Eryl Jones Williams (Gwynedd Council)
9.2  PRESENT
Cllr. William Hooban (Chairman), Nia Rees (Vice Chairman), Sian Edwards, Edward Williams, Jennifer Yuill,  Sion Ifor Williams, Gwynfor Evans, John Ceri Evans,. Beth Bailey.
There were 2 members of the public present at the meeting

The Chairman welcomed Ms Deana Davies-Fisher to the meeting to discuss CCTV cameras and she explained that she had started with these in Barmouth back in 2005 and there is wireless technology been sent to a specific poing and in this case Barmouth police station. The cameras are all IP ones and there is no problem adding to them. All the cameras have to  have a line of site and they are working with Dyfed CCTV but she is willing to give other contact names to the Council.
9.3  CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENT
The Chairman welcomed Cllr. Gwynfor Evans to his first meeting of the Council and wished him well in the future. Cllr. Evans signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form before the start of the meeting.
He thanked everyone from the Council for their work with the village hall.
9.4  MINUTES 
The minutes of the meeting held on July 1st 2025 were found to be correct. 
9.5  MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
No matters were arising from the minutes
9.6  DECLARATION OF INTEREST.
Cllr. Nia Rees declared an interest in the matter to do with the football field and she signed a Personal Declaration of Interest form and did not take part in the discussions when this matter was discussed.
Cllr. William Hooban declared an interest in the matter to do with the football field and he signed a  Personal Declaration of Interest form and did not take part in the discussions when this matter was discussed.

9.7  GWYNEDD COUNCIL MATTERS
The following report was received from Cllr. Eryl Jones Williams:- Cyngor Gwynedd has announced a series of significant changes to its Empty Homes Grants Scheme as part of its ongoing efforts to bring the county's empty homes back into use and into the hands of local people. From 1 August, the maximum amount available through the grants scheme has been increased from £20,000 to £25,000. The income threshold, which was previously £60,000 per household, is now set at £60,000 per individual or £80,000 per couple, recognising the general increase in wages.

The method for determining which properties are eligible for the grant has also changed. Rather than using the cost of the property as a basis, the new system will use Council Tax Bands. This means that any homes in bands A to D are now eligible for the grant. The aim of the scheme, which has been active since 2021, is to bring empty properties back into use by offering a grant to renovate homes to an acceptable standard of living. The grant is available to renovate houses that have been empty for 6 months or more, and vacant dwellings that used to be second homes – that is, properties where the owner was expected to pay a Council Tax Premium. So far, the grant has helped bring 112 houses back into use, and on average the grants support 3.5 local contractors on each application.

The £4.7 million scheme is funded by the Council Tax Premium on Second Homes and Empty Houses and has already helped 215 residents across Gwynedd. This is one of 30 projects in the Council's £197 million Housing Action Plan to ensure that the people of Gwynedd have access to affordable homes in their own communities. The Empty Homes 
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Grants is one of several schemes available to help bring empty homes back into use. Other schemes include VAT reductions on the renovation of empty properties and loans from the Welsh Government. As a result of all these initiatives, 284 empty homes have been brought back into use since 2021. Cyngor Gwynedd Housing and Property Cabinet Member, Councillor Paul Rowlinson said: "It saddens me to see houses standing empty and being wasted. We are facing a housing crisis locally and nationally. This grant scheme enables local people to give new life to vacant buildings, turning them into quality homes. The scheme has already proven its value, helping hundreds of residents throughout the county to bring empty houses back into use, and on top of that, to buy affordable houses within their communities. "We recognise that the costs of renovating these houses have increased significantly over the last few years. That is why the Council has increased the grant from £20,000 to £25,000 in order to give more effective support to those renovating empty houses. We have also raised the salary threshold to allow more people to benefit from the scheme.". "I would encourage anyone who intends to buy an empty house or a property that used to be a second home to look at the Council's website for more information or contact the Council's Empty Homes team for a chat about these grants." For more information about the Gwynedd Empty Homes Grant Scheme and other housing schemes, visit the Cyngor Gwynedd website: Empty homes Gwynedd Homebuy scheme provides support to eligible applicants to help them become homeowners. The Gwynedd Homebuy Scheme is an equity-sharing initiative that helps local people purchase homes on the open market within their own communities. Since its launch in 2022, the scheme by Cyngor Gwynedd, in partnership with Tai Teg and the Welsh Government, has helped 62 households purchase a home in Gwynedd. ight be eligible for this scheme to register today.” All the information about the scheme can be seen on the Council’s website: Gwynedd Homebuy To register, make an application or ask a question about the scheme, go to the Tai Teg website: Hafan | Tai Teg 03456 015 605 info@taiteg.org.uk. It is also important for people/families to register with Gwynedd Council for homes for rent especially in Dyffryn Ardudwy. Although there are not many social homes in our area, going on a list is essential because these are the figuers used when it comes to building new social homes for rent. No details have been released by Gwynedd regarding the A level and GCSE results only the comment.. Cyngor Gwynedd does not release information about individual schools. Investigations are still on-going after a Gwynedd headmaster was jailed for 17 years for sex offences against pupils at a Gwynedd school. The council is seeking to ensure that there will not be further similar incidents. Progress is being made across all worktreams that have stemmed from the Neil Foden Crime Response Plan, with further work to be carried out to prevent children in Gwynedd suffering in the same way again. This will be the main message of Professor Sally Holland, former Children's Commissioner for Wales and a leading authority in child protection, as she presents her first quarterly report as Chair of the Crime Response Plan Programme Board. The board was established by Cyngor Gwynedd’s Cabinet in January 2025 to monitor the plan’s progress, to offer advice and to challenge the organisation. According to Professor Holland, positive progress has so far been made with 32 of the 63 work tasks having already been completed and a firm commitment from the Council to complete the remaining tasks.

Gwynedd Council has received a resolution to support safe and warm lands across Gwynedd. To receive a form please contact by email Cistgwynedd@gwynedd.llyw Wales or phone 01286 679870 Fall Date: August 29, 2025

I am available on 01341242758 or e.joneswilliams@btinternet.com or CynghoryddErylJones-Williams@Gwynedd.llyw.cymru

9.8  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
Installation of air-source heat pump on the rear garage elevation 82 Llwyn Ynn, Talybont. (NP5/58/676)
Support this application.
Part retrospective application for the installation of external wall insulation Station Road, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/677)
Support this application.

Change of Use of former railway waiting room from A1 (shops) to C3 (residential) as an extension to the existing station house Station House, Station Road, Dyffryn Ardudwy (NP5/58/596B)

Support this application.
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9.9  MATTERS ARISING
A   Budget Plan 
It was reported that the Council had spent £16,823.00 (including bank charges) since the start of the new financial year and this was £10,508.00 less expenditure than what  was earmarked in the budget for the year. 
B   CCTV
The Clerk stated that she had received a quote from Mr. Richard Hollingworth of R. J. Electrics with regards to the above matter. Following the discussion with Ms Deana Davies-Fisher it was agreed it was necessary to establish a sub committee to carry out the work with this matter and the Chairman, Cllrs. Jennifer Yuill, Gwynfor Evans and Sian Edwards agreed to be part of this sub committee. It was agreed to ask about PACT grants from the Police and Cllr. Nia Rees agreed to do this.

C   Christmas 2025
It was agreed that the village christmas celebrations event would be held on Sunday 30th November this year and it was also agreed there was a need to purchase more lights so as to install them in Talybont and also purchase 2 christmas trees again this year. The Chairman agreed to contact Gwynedd Council with regards to getting electricity from the Talybont toilet block and also with the owner of Lluesty regarding getting electricity for the christmas tree in the car park. It was agreed that the christmas sub-committee meet to discuss these matters further and report back to the next meeting of the Council.

D   Pentre Uchaf Play Park
It was reported that no much had happened with regards to the above and Cllr. Edward Williams reported that he had been in contact with Neil Pigdon’s company regarding installing “wet pour” under some of the equipment. It was agreed to remove the seat that is inside the orange shelter and install concrete slab under the basket ball.
E   Inspection of bus shelters, cemeteries and play park
Cllr. Jennifer Yuill had carried out the above inspection on behalf of the Council and she had visited the cemeteries and that Llanenddwyn cemetery was fine but the trees needed to be cut in Llanddwywe cemetery and it was agreed to ask if the Tim Tacluso would be able to do this. She reported that the public cemetery was fine but there was a need to paint the two benches that are outside the gates, remove the moss from the path inside the cemtery and clean the bins and also paint the big gates and Cllr. Nia Rees agreed to ask the Tim Tacluso if they would be able to carry out this work. Unfortunately Cllr. Sian Edwards had not had time to go around the area and she apologised for this.

F   Public Benches
Concern was raised that there are not enough public benches arould the area as some have been removed and not replaced with new ones and it was agreed to install a new bench in the area near Murmur yr Afon, on top of junction of ffordd y neuadd and also a new one near the bus shelter (’81 committee bench) and Cllr. William Hooban agreed to remove the old one in this site and place a new one there. The Clerk reported that she had been informed by Cllr. Edward Griffiths that there are shells of some public benches in the hut near the public cemetery and it was agreed to install some new wood in these.

G   Football Field
The Clerk reported that she had put this matter on the agenda after receiving an e-mail from Michael Evans from ADRA with regards to the football field lease. It was agreed that the Community Council would extend the lease to a 25 year lease on the land and sub lease this to the Dyffryn Ardudwy and Talybont football club. Mr. Evans stated that there were costs involved with this process i.e the legal costs for both sides will need to be paid for by the Community Council, a need for a formal independent valuation to back up the lease and these typically range 
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between £400 to £700 (Welsh Government rules). Also as this is a lease that is classed as long term, the lease will need to be registered against the land registry title and this has a fee of about £100. Also as stated by Mr. Evans the other option is for the Community Council to purchase the field opposed to leasing it. It was agreed to ask what was the size of the land that they were willing to sell and what was the price for this land and also ask when the lease of Y Tir was expiring before making a decision with the way forward. The Chairman reported that an Officer from the National Park had stated that the style was not safe.
The above matter was chaired by Cllr. Edward Williams as both the Chairman and Vice Chairman had declared an interest in the matter.
H   Remembrance Sunday
The Clerk reported that she had put this matter on the agenda so as to remind Members that it was time to start organizing this event again this year. The Chairman reported that he would ask members of the ATC to be present and it was agreed that the Clerk would ask Ms Ceri Griffiths to come and play the horn, Cllr. Jennifer Yuill reported that she had already asked Mrs Alma Griffiths to take the service and that she had agreed to this, it was agreed that the Chairman would ask Mr. Roy Gamlin to take part and also ask the police to be present and also contact Mr. Trevor Roberts from the British Legion and read out the names of the fallen. It was agreed to purchase two wreaths again this year.
9.10  CORRESPONDANCE
A   Gwynedd Council – Environment Department
Received a letter from the above department informing the Council that Bennar Road will be closed on the 18th of this month to enable works to be carried out on behalf of Welsh Water. The Clerk had forwarded this letter to all Members already.
B   Gwynedd Council – Highways and Municipal Department 
Received a reply from the above department regarding the public toilets in the village and stating that the only option for reconsidering these toilets is through grant support, and they will need to arrange a discussion with the Community Council regarding moving this forward, keeping in mind that revenue funding will also be needed subsequently for their operation. They will be having a discussion with the Economy Team next week and then coming back to the Council. Regarding the dog waste bin near the junction at Ffordd Gors y Gedol, they will remind the work team to have the bin installed and also arrange for it to be emptied.
C    Mrs Sarah Tibbetts

Received a letter from the above regarding matters to do with the village hall and asking for comments from the Council Members in regards to the points raised by her. The Members went through this letter and the Clerk was asked to send a reply noting the comments that the Members had made regarding the points that were raised by her.
D    Mr. David Wilson

Received an e-mail from the above asking if the Council still wants him to make the reflectve christmas decorations for around the villages. It was agreed to reply stating that the Council would be grateful if he would carry on to make these decorations and also thank him for the work he has already done with these decorations.
9.11  TREASURER’S REPORT
The Treasurer reported that there was £38,774.16 in the current account and  £66,205.63 in the reserve account.       
Invoices needed to be paid since last meeting
Mrs Annwen Hughes          -   £546.12 (wages) + £299.75 costs = £845.87 (July & August)
Evergreen                              -  £840.00 –   cut grass in cemeteries (July & August)
839.................................................Chairman
Mr. G. Martayn                     -  £740.00  -   cut grass in play park, car park and various locations (July & August)
Mr. G. J. Williams                -    £181.00 -    cut grass in Talybont and purchase flowers (July & August)
Anderson Tree Specialists - £1,800.00 –   carry out tree work near the public cemetery
Village Hall Committee       -      £21.00   - hire of hall for June meeting

Gwynedd Council                  -   £468.00  -  internal audit 2024/25
Mr. M. J. Kerr                         -  £100.00  -   opening grave re the late Mr a Mrs Hunter (ashes)

Mr. M. J. Kerr                         -  £480.00  -   opening grave re the late Mrs Pauline Coulson

The above payments were processesed by Cllr. Sian Edwards and Cllr. John Ceri Evans approved the payments and permission was granted to the Clerk/Treasurer to make payment on line or by cheque at the end of the meeting. 
Monies received since last meeting
Pritchard a Griffiths - £2,342.50 – burial of the late Mr. William Hefin Evans
Gwynedd Council  - £27,500.00  -  half the precept

Invoices paid since the last meeting

Catrin Soraya Williams     – None  - translation services 
S. Carver                          - £200.00 – change locks on village hall doors (paid 16.7.25)

Mr. M. J. Kerr                  - £960.00 – opening 2 graves (paid 1.8.25)

9.12  ANY OTHER MATTERS
The matter that the Incredible Edible group wanted to grow vegetables in every part of the village was discussed and as the Council did not think that this would be a safe thing to do to offer them Parc Morlo site, the corner by the bus stop near the car park and the wild land near the play park as locations for them to grow these vegetables. Everyone agreed to this and also to ask them if they wanted a meeting at the different locations before hand and if they were happy with these arrangements that the Council would draw up a contract between the two parties.
It was agreed to pay the invoice for the survey that was carried out on the village hall when this is received.

A letter was read out on behalf of Cllr. Edward Griffiths who could not be present at the meeting  asking if it would be possible to have a vote of no confidence in Cllr. Evan Owen. Cllr. Griffiths asked for this matter to be raised under any other matters and be discussed in his absence. The grounds for this vote was a breach of the Council’s Code of Conduct and behaviour that undermines the integrity and effective functioning of the Community Council in particular social media activity, conduct at a meeting with the Eryri National Park in May 2025 and a community complaint in July 2025. In the view of Cllr. Griffiths these actions have had a detrimental effect on the reputation and the effective functioning of the Council. Everyone that was present agreed to support Cllr. Griffiths’s request and the vote of no confidence in Cllr. Evan Owen was unanimous. As this was the first meeting of Cllr. Gwynfor Evans, he did not take part in this matter and he did not vote on the matter.
SIGNED...............................................................CHAIRMAN
DATE...................................................................
840
